


2010-50231/LSS 

2 

CONCLUSIONS OF LAW 
 
The Medical Assistance (MA) program is established by Title XIX of the Social Security 
Act and is implemented by Title 42 of the Code of Federal Regulations (CFR).  The 
Department of Human Services (DHS or department) administers the MA program 
pursuant to MCL 400.10, et seq., and MCL 400.105.  Department policies are found in 
the Program Administrative Manual (BAM), the Program Eligibility Manual (BEM) and 
the Program Reference Manual (PRM).   
 
On March 3, 2010, the department issued an L-letter (L-10-027) indicating that, effective 
March 1, 2010, if a client claims to be a U.S. citizens, an MA application will no longer 
pend due to citizenship or ID verification and that, if all other eligibility requirements are 
met, MA will be opened.  The L-letter further directed that “DHS is required to remedy 
any applications for Medicaid that were denied due to lack of citizenship or ID 
verification back to January 1, 2010.  The last paragraph of the L-letter provided as 
follows:   
 

“Lastly, any administrative hearings that are pending due to 
lack of documentation for citizenship or ID should also be 
reviewed to determine if the client claimed to be a U.S. 
citizen.  If so, the case should have a new policy applied to 
it, after which a withdrawal of administrative hearing should 
be pursued.” 

 
It appears that Department of Community Health (DCH) policy personnel have advised 
applicants that the department will re-evaluate any denial issued on or after January 1, 
2010, due to lack of verification of citizenship/ID.  (Claimant Exhibit A.)  Meanwhile, 
DHS policy personnel have advised local offices that DHS will not reconsider 
applications filed before January 1, 2010.  (Department Exhibit #2.)  Thus, the question 
is, in cases of individuals claiming U.S. citizenship who were denied MA based upon 
lack of verification of citizenship/ID, does policy require the department to reconsider 
applications filed on or after January 1, 2010, or reconsider denials issued on or after 
January 1, 2010.  After careful consideration of the language of L-10-027, the 
undersigned finds that it is the latter.  Denials due to lack of citizenship/ID verification 
issued on or after January 1, 2010, must be reconsidered in light of the new policy.  
Further, the last paragraph in L-10-027 provides that any administrative hearing due to 
lack of documentation for citizenship/ID should be re-examined under the new policy if 
the claimant claimed to be a U.S. citizen.  Accordingly, the department’s action in this 
matter must be reversed.  The department is ordered to initiate reconsideration of 
claimant’s November 30, 2009, application in light of new policy regarding verification of 
citizenship/identity.  The department shall notify claimant and his authorized 
representative of its determination in writing. 
 






